
This agenda and its staff reports are available online at: www.cityoflarkspur.org 

Due to Coronavirus (COVID-19), the July 16, 2020, regular Parks & Recreation Commission meeting 

will occur via videoconference only. All Commissioners will be calling in to the meeting, and residents 

are urged to follow the Marin County Public Health Officer's shelter in place order and attend the 

meeting remotely as well. As allowed under Executive Order N-29-20 (March 17, 2020), the City of 

Larkspur will no longer offer an in-person meeting location for the public to attend. Join or watch the 

meeting remotely by registering at the following link: 

https://zoom.us/j/91889840221?pwd=emJoWXJIOE05NVlOUklnR1dFV09tQT09  

Submit public comment remotely by: 

1. Emailing fescobedo@cityoflarkspur.org prior to 4:00 P.M. on the day of the meeting. Comments

received prior to 4:00 P.M. on the day of the meeting will be distributed to the entire Parks & Recreation

Commission and are made available in the online agenda packet;

2. Emailing fescobedo@cityoflarkspur.org during the meeting. Please make sure you indicate the

item number to which your comment is related, or whether it is for the General Public Comment

period at the beginning of the meeting. Your comment will be read verbatim, however words including

profanity, obscenity, and discriminatory language will not be read into the record in order to avoid

disruption of the meeting. Your comment is subject to the same 3-minute limit as in-person spoken

comments; or

3. Registering for the meeting and selecting the "Raise Hand" icon during the meeting to provide

public comment verbally when recognized by the Clerk at the appointed time.

REGULAR  MEETING 

Larkspur Parks and Recreation 

Commission Thursday, July 

16, 2020, 6:30 p.m. 

VIA VIDEO/TELECONFERENCE 
ONLY 

Join the 

meeting at: 

https://zoom.us/j/91889

840221?pwd=emJoWXJ

IOE05NVlOUklnR1dFV0
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Call-In Number: 
     US: +1 669 900 6833  

  Webinar ID: 918 8984 0221 
    Password: 947832 

Victoria Harrison, Chair 
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This agenda and its staff reports are available online at: www.cityoflarkspur.org 

The Recreation Director certifies that this agenda has been 

posted in accordance with the requirements of the Government 

Code. 

1. ROLL CALL

2. PUBLIC COMMENT: The Parks and Recreation

Commission will hear public comments only on matters

over which they have jurisdiction. There will be no

Commission discussion. The Chair will allot no more

than five minutes to any individual. Unless the Chair

determines otherwise, the total amount of time allocated

to this agenda item will be 15 minutes

3. APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT CALENDAR: The purpose of the Consent 

Calendar is to group items that may be approved routinely. Anyone may request 

removal of an item for discussion.

3.1 Approval of Minutes of June 18, 2020

4. PUBLIC HEARING: None

5. BUSINESS ITEMS:

5.1 COMMUNITY SERVICES DEPARTMENT (Attachment I)

5.2 FUTURE PROGRAMS FOR RECREATION

6. DIRECTOR'S ORAL REPORT

7. COMMISSIONER'S REPORTS

8. ADJOURN MEETING 

http://www.cityoflarkspur.org/
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                                                            DRAFT     

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING  
LARKSPUR PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION 

VIA TELECONFERENCE DUE TO COVID-19 
JUNE 18, 2020 

 
COMMISSION: PRESENT: Chair Harrison, Blauvelt, Friedel,  
                                                        Sunshine  
 
COMMISSION:        ABSENT:    Koeppel 
 
STAFF: PRESENT: Recreation Director Dick Whitley 
                                                        Recreation Supervisor Nick Stone 
                                                        City Clerk Alison Foulis 
                                                        City Manager Dan Schwarz 
                                                        Library Director Franklin Escobedo 
                                                                                                                                                                                                               
1.  Roll Call 
 
Chair Harrison called the meeting to order at 6:31 p.m. 
 
2.  Public Comment 
 
There were no public comments. 
 
3.  Approval of the Consent Calendar 
     3.1   Approval of Minutes: May 21, 2020 
 
M/s Blauvelt/Sunshine, to approve the May 21, 2020 minutes as submitted. 
Ayes: All   Absent: Koeppel   (through a roll call vote)   
 
4.  Public Hearing 
     4.1  Protest Hearing of Heritage Tree Permit Application at 16 Diane Lane 
  
Recreation Director Whitley presented the staff report.  Staff received a protest letter on 
May 29th.  The arborist’s report indicates the following: 1) The tree is health with no 
signs of disease or pests; 2) There may be evidence of root-lifting which could produce a 
trip hazard; 3) The tree has a narrow secondary trunk attachment that could be considered 
a potential for collapse.  Staff received two protest letters and seven approval letters. 
    
Chair Harrison opened the Public Hearing. 
 
Mr. Amir Movafaghi, applicant, stated he submitted an arborist report dated March, 2018 
which represents the first assessment they received on the health of the tree.  They 
decided to give it some time for additional consideration.  In 2019 they received a notice 
from PG&E and AT&T about the risk that the tree poses as a fire hazard for the 
neighborhood.  PG&E informed them that a cable that holds two of the key branches 
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together was coming loose.  The tree poses a risk to his home and the neighborhood and 
it would be irresponsible not to take action.  One of the neighbors is in support of 
removing the tree since her car gets damaged by sap.  They have planted two trees in the 
backyard that are more size appropriate for the house.   

Mr. Henry Escobar, arborist, inspected the tree and determined that heavy winds could 
cause the multiple trunks to split.  There are multiple trunks that are not well attached to 
the main stem.  The tree was pruned incorrectly in the past.  The location of the tree is a 
problem since it is in the front yard and the homeowners walk in and out of the house 
underneath the tree.  He is also concerned that the tree is very close to the wires.   

Commissioner Blauvelt asked Mr. Escobar if he works for Bartlett Tree Service.  Mr. 
Escobar stated he works for All Stars Tree Service but his report was written by Arbor 
Logic.  Commissioner Blauvelt asked about the age of the tree.  Mr. Escobar stated it was 
difficult to tell without counting the rings.  He would guess it was about 80 to 100 years 
old.   Commissioner Blauvelt stated the report indicates there were no signs of disease or 
pests.  Mr. Escobar agreed. 

Ms. Mandy Downing stated the tree was not diseased, there was no immediate threat 
from the tree, the limbs could be cut back, and the tree could be saved.  There were two 
heritage trees cut down in the past couple years- one on the applicant’s property and one 
next door.  This will be the third heritage tree removed.  The owners bought the property 
knowing there were two heritage trees.  

Ms. Karen Ellingbow, 8 Heather Way, agreed with the comments made by Ms. Downing 
and supported her protest.  Those four heritage tree were provided nesting habitats for the 
Kites in the nearby wetlands.  Two of the trees have been removed. 

Ms. Movafaghi responded that both arborists have advised against trimming the branches 
back because it would threaten the stability and health of the tree.  This is not an option. 

Chair Harrison closed the Public Hearing. 

Commissioner Blauvelt stated the Municipal Code Findings, Section 12.16.070, that need 
to be made to remove a tree was one small part of the Ordinance that governs the City 
regarding trees.  She read the Purpose Section with respect to trees and which describes 
how the City values the environment and how mature trees are a part of the City’s 
heritage and add to the quality of life.  Both arborist reports indicate this is a healthy tree.  
There does not seem to be any reason to remove the tree. 

M/s Blauvelt/Sunshine, to deny the Heritage Tree Permit Application for 16 Diane Lane 
based on the inability to make the necessary findings.  
Ayes: Blauvelt, Sunshine   
Noes: Friedel, Chair Harrison 
Absent: Koeppel 
This was done through a roll call vote. 

Recreation Director Whitley stated the vote was split and the approval to remove the tree 
did not pass.   
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Recreation Director Whitley stated there was a 15-day appeal period. 

5. Business Items
5.1  Community Services Department Discussion

City Manager Schwarz presented the staff report.  He discussed the plan to merge the 
Recreation and Library Departments into one- the Community Services Department.  He 
noted this was a work in process and the staff will find new and creative ways to capture 
the available synergies.  The Department will consist of the Community Services 
Director, the Recreation Supervisor, and staff from the library that will be servicing both 
divisions.  Administrative services will be provided as much as possible. 

Library Director Escobedo stated he has been in communication with Recreation Director 
Whitley about all the services that the Recreation Department provides.  The Library and 
Recreation Departments serve many of the same residents.  They are looking at 
opportunities for virtual programming including getting the Community Garden involved. 

Commissioner Friedel welcomed Library Director Escobedo.  She asked if there would 
be a melding of the Library Board of Trustees and the Parks and Recreation Commission.  
Library Director Escobar stated he thought they would continue to be separate entities.  
The Library Board has more of an advisory capacity and he would check the Municipal 
Code.   

City Manager Schwarz stated the Municipal Code distinguishes the two bodies and he 
does not currently intend to merge the two.  The creation of this department is the result 
of the impacts from COVID-19 and if revenues restore themselves then he would 
consider going back to having two separate departments.  

Commissioner Blauvelt stated the Commission has always thought of the Library 
Department as a basic programming tool and they will continue to be supportive. 

Commissioner Sunshine asked Library Director about his top priorities within the next 
six months given the current state of affairs.  Library Director Escobedo discussed virtual 
programming, building community, giving residents something to do, and bringing some 
normalcy back to our lives. They have to work around the challenges presented by 
COVID-19.  

Chair Harrison stated this will be a new and interesting way to operate within the City.  
She views the Commissions’ role as being a guardian and cheerleader for parks and 
recreation.   

     5.2  Possible Transfer of Tree Hearing Responsibilities to the Planning Commission 

City Manager Schwarz presented the staff report.  The Planning Commission reviews 
Tree Removal Permits when they are incorporated into a planning/development project.  
They are very familiar with the code.  He would like to shift the analysis for Tree 
Hearings to the Planning Department regardless of which Commission will be the hearing 
body.  He asked for some feedback from the Commission. 
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Commissioner Friedel stated they have discussed this idea in the past.  She asked how 
often the decisions made by the Parks and Recreation Commission were overturned on 
appeal to the City Council.  City Manager Schwarz stated he can remember only one time 
that this happened and it involved a complicated set of circumstances.  He added that 
community character could certainly be included in a decision and made a part of the 
Findings.   

Commissioner Blauvelt stated it made sense for the Planning Commission to take on the 
Public Hearings for Tree Removal Permits.   

Commissioner Sunshine stated she could see it one way or another and appreciated the 
historic perspective.  She is open to whatever is the best for Larkspur. 

Chair Harrison stated she was initially surprised that the Parks and Recreation 
Commission was tasked with reviewing Tree Removal Permits.  However, she is of the 
opinion that the Commission brings more of a community perspective on the concept of 
retaining or removing trees.  She is concerned about diminishing Parks and Recreation 
and the perception that would bring to residents. 

Commissioner Friedel stated she did not necessarily want to hold onto the task but was 
also concerned about residents’ perceptions.  She asked if they could hold off on this until 
they see how the two departments meld. 

Commissioner Blauvelt stated the Planning Commission is extremely community 
oriented and thoughtful in its deliberations.  The community will be well served.  

City Manager Schwarz stated he was not sensing a strong feeling one way or another 
from the Commission and was hearing good points on both sides.  They could revisit this 
down the road and see how the experiment of melding the two departments works out. 

     5.3  Awards, Citations, Proclamations Discussion  

Recreation Director Whitley discussed how Boardmembers and Commissioners are 
citizens who want to make Larkspur a better place.  He thanked them all and in particular 
Commissioner Blauvelt for her 40 years of service on the Parks and Recreation 
Commission.  He asked Commissioner Blauvelt to check her front door- her family was 
there with a beautiful cake and a proclamation! 

Chair Harrison read the Proclamation commending Commissioner Blauvelt for her 40 
years of service to the City of Larkspur.  

6. Director’s Oral Report

Recreation Director Whitley reported at the May 21st meeting there was a letter from a 
resident asking about the procedure for Tree Removal Permits and whether or not it had 
changed.  He explained the process and noted there have been no changes.  He reported 
staff was working on the new stage in Piper Park for Music in the Park, bands, etc.  The 
Commission will need to amend the 2012 Piper Park Master Plan to accommodate the 
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addition of the stage.  He reported he would be conducting a Parks Tour with Library 
Director Escobedo on Monday, June 22nd. 

Recreation Supervisor Stone reported the Super Cool Summer School was cancelled for 
this year.  Staff attempted to run a few camps with some of the local instructors following 
the new protocols.  It was too quick a turn around to get a satisfactory enrollment.  There 
are, however, some very successful camps renting the facilities for the summer including 
volleyball and soccer.  They are running in three-week blocks.  He discussed some of the 
safety protocols including constant cleaning, wearing of masks, separate bathrooms, 
staggered drop-off and pick-up, and others.  They are doing an amazing job!  Staff is 
getting calls from yoga studios and exercise classes about using the outdoor facilities.  
Small exercise classes of ten individuals will be allowed in Piper Park starting in July.  
Staff has identified three areas in Piper Park that could be rented for one-hour increments 
at a cost of $25 per hour.   

Recreation Supervisor Stone thanked Recreation Director Whitley for his leadership and 
creating a “team” atmosphere.    

Recreation Director Whitley thanked the Commission for being the “Fun Commission” 
and for their service to the community. 

7. Commissioner’s Reports

The Commission thanked Recreation Director for his leadership and congratulated him 
on his retirement.   

8. Adjourn Meeting

The meeting was adjourned at 7:48 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted, 

Toni DeFrancis 
Recording Secretary 

I HEREBY CERTIFY that the foregoing minutes were duly and regularly adopted at a 
regular meeting of the Larkspur Parks and Recreation Commission. 

________________________________________ 
Franklin Escobedo, Community Services Director 
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Community 
Services 
Director

 Oversee & Develops Division Budgets

 Reports to the City Manager

 Presents Staff Reports to City Council

 Works with Public Works Department on Park
Issues & Improvements

 Works with Community Partners for both the
Library and Recreation Divisions

 Oversees Division Personnel

Attachment I - Continued


	LKP&R6-18-20.pdf
	3.  Approval of the Consent Calendar




